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SPECIAL BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF LARAMIE COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT, STATE OF WYOMING, HELD WEDNESDAY, MAY 8, 2013, ADMINISTRATION BUILDING, PETERSEN BOARD ROOM, LARAMIE COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

Board Present:
Board Chairwoman Carol Merrell, Secretary Bill Dubois, Treasurer Ed Mosher, and Trustees Don Erickson, Christine Lummis, and Brenda Lyttle 
Board Excused:
 Board Vice Chairman Kevin Kilty and ACC Ad Hoc Member Butch Keadle
Staff Present:
President Joe Schaffer; Vice Presidents Jose Fierro, Judy Hay, Carol Hoglund, and Stan Torvik; Associate Vice Presidents Lisa Murphy and Lynn Stalnaker; Administrators, Faculty and Staff Members Jennifer Anderson, Les Balsiger, Rich Laidlaw, Roz Schliske, Jeff Shmidl, Rob Van Cleave, and Sher Warren; and Legal Counsel Tara Nethercott and Gay Woodhouse
Visitors: 
Aerin Curtis (Wyoming Tribune-Eagle); Kacey Orr and Jennifer Stogsdill (Wingspan Co-Editors), and Susann Robbins (Wingspan Online Editor)
1. CALL TO ORDER of the May 8, 2013, Special Business Meeting of the Laramie County Community College District Board of Trustees – Board Chairwoman Carol Merrell
Board Chairwoman Carol Merrell called to order the May 8, 2013, Special Business Meeting of the Laramie County Community College Board of Trustees at 9:15 p.m.
2. MINUTES – Approval of the February 20, 2013, Regular Business Meeting Minutes – Board Chairwoman Carol Merrell 
Trustee Dubois moved and Trustee Erickson seconded,
MOTION: That the Board of Trustees approves the February 20, 2013, Regular Business Meeting Minutes as written.

MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 
3. REPORTS TO THE BOARD

A. LCCC Reports 

1) SGA (Student Government Association) – Michael Wondrash, President
Mr. Wondrash introduced newly elected 2013-2014 SGA President Stefan Becker and Vice President Tycee Mohler during the preceding study session.

2) Staff Senate – Kevin Yarbrough, President; Kim Adams, Vice President-Classified Staff; Jodi Weppner, Vice President-Professional Staff; Christine Sowards, Secretary; Tiffany Gutierrez, Treasurer
Mr. Yarbrough asked the trustees if they had any questions in the absence of a report.  No questions were asked. 
3) Faculty Senate (Feb. 22, Mar. 8, Mar. 29, and  Apr. 12 Minutes) – Jeff Shmidl, President; Rob VanCleave, Vice President; Meredith Roehrs, Secretary 
Mr. Shmidl announced the 2013-2014 Faculty Senate officers are President Rob Van Cleave, Vice President Burt Davis, and continuing Secretary Meredith Roehrs.  He thanked the Board for their support during his tenure as Faculty Senate President and stated the Faculty Senate and the Board have come a long way in their communication.  In response to Trustee Mosher’s request for Faculty Senate goals, Mr. Shmidl stated the following goals are included in the March 29th Faculty Senate minutes attached to the special business meeting agenda:
1.
Senate will focus on faculty and student success driven initiatives. Faculty Senate feels strongly that it’s important for faculty to take ownership of academics and be given an active role in issues that potentially affect student success. 

2.
Senate will work with the president and VPAA on issues such as faculty compensation and workload, assessment, and division reorganization. 

3.
Senate will work with VP Judy Hay and the student services staff to ensure that there is a clear channel of communication between student services staff and faculty. Senate will work with student services on strengthening our academic advising system at LCCC. 

4.
Senate will work with the Statewide Faculty Alliance on issues that are important to faculty statewide. Faculty Senate will strive to help LCCC be the leaders on these issues. Currently concurrent enrollment is the top issue of the Alliance. Senate will work with the college to strengthen our concurrent enrollment programs. 

Trustee Mosher thanked Mr. Shmidl for his representation on the statewide Faculty Alliance and his attendance at Commission meetings, noting he served the College’s interests well during his tenure.  President Schaffer stated he enjoyed working with Mr. Shmidl and that his efforts have helped grow a strong Faculty Senate that continues to focus on students and represents the institution and the faculty voice on campus as well as across the state.  President Schaffer said Mr. Shmidl’s leadership will be missed and looks forward to working with Rob Van Cleave.
4) LCCCEA (LCCC Education Association) – Les Balsiger, President; Rachel Martinez, Vice President; Trina Kilty, Secretary; Jeff Shmidl, Treasurer 
Mr. Balsiger said LCCCEA elections are slated later in May and hopes to introduce the new president at the May 22nd Business Meeting. 
4. PRESIDENT’S REPORT – President Schaffer 

A.
Update on Building Forward Facilities Plan and Campaign
President Schaffer provided the Board with the following planning updates:

· University/Student Center – The Level I Study was approved by the Board on September 19, 2012.  The College has since been developing the Level II Study with the State’s Construction Management Division.  Architect Stephan Pappas has partnered with a Colorado firm who is bringing insight to the project.  Board Chairwoman Merrell and Trustee Lyttle, who have attended meetings, were thanked for their participation.  A tentative completion date for the Level II Study is anticipated in late June.  The project has already received Commission approval and is expected to be included in their capital construction process.  LCCC is the first community college campus to pay for its Level II Study from its operating fund instead of requesting the funding from the legislature to do so, which has expedited the Level II process required under the new capital construction approval model.
· Flex-Tech Building – The Level I Study has been completed and the Board will be asked to consider its approval during their May 22nd Business Meeting.  If approved, the Level II planning will begin immediately. Trustee Erickson was thanked for his participation.
· LCCC Facility on UW Campus – The Level I Study is nearing completion. Subcommittee reports are being reviewed.  President Schaffer will be visiting with UW Assistant to the President Mike Massie later this month on how to approach the funding request.  Although President Schaffer has not had an opportunity to meet with Dr. Sternberg, UW’s new president, feedback from Mr. Massie and Dr. Buchanan has indicated Dr. Sternberg will support the joint project.
· Capital Campaign – The Capital Campaign and Steering Committee for the University/Student Center and the Flex-Tech Building are actively moving ahead.  Community presentations have been marvelously received.  For example, the first presentation to the Chamber resulted in the Chamber Board endorsing the projects.  Educating the taxpayers and the campus community is another important aspect of the campaign and the education outreach process is also gaining momentum.  
· Bond Amount – Program design and associated construction costs were refined during Level I planning for both projects.  The Flex-Tech Building cost has been adjusted from $10 million to $14 million.  The University/Student Center cost of $26 million may slightly change.  Prior to the completion of the Level I Study, bond election amount was modeled after a projected $20 million.  President Schaffer suggested the Board may want to increase the $20 million bond amount to somewhere around $22 million or $23 million.  Because the College’s bonding capacity is actually $40 million, the Board has this option and will need to decide what amount will be submitted to the voters.  
· Flex-Tech Building Funding – The original funding approach was to seek half the funding from the community and the other half from private sources; i.e., no State funds would be requested.  During the last legislative session, however, language was introduced into the budget bill that stipulated the State would only allocate major maintenance monies for those buildings funded by the State.  Even though this language was ultimately removed, some legislators are still in favor of the language and may philosophically adopt the language’s intent when considering the future allocation of major maintenance funds.  Therefore, both the University/Student Center and Flex-Tech Building will be advanced through the capital construction process, so that both buildings would qualify for State funding and future major maintenance funds.  Additionally, any building for which State funds are requested must have half the construction costs raised from other sources prior to submitting a request to the legislature for State funding for that building.  If the College raises more than half the costs for both buildings, only the number of bonds necessary to cover the remaining balance would need to be sold, thereby decreasing the cost to the local taxpayers.  
B. WCCC Meeting April 19, 2013, in Riverton 
The April 19th Wyoming Community College Commission meeting was moved to April 30th.  Trustee Lyttle attended the WACCT meeting on April 29th and Vice President Hoglund attended the Commission meeting; President Schaffer attended the Commission meeting by conference call.  In the interest of time, President Schaffer stated a report will be given during the May 22nd Business Meeting.  
C. “Where Higher Education Went Wrong”

President Schaffer distributed an article “Where Higher Education Went Wrong” from the April 2013 edition of Reason – Failing College to the Board.  He said the article is a thought provoking collection of musings about what is happening in higher education today.  Although “at the 30,000 foot level,” the article is a good read for grounding oneself in the larger context of a fundamental push for change in higher education.  He stated these types of materials will come to the trustees more frequently as the College’s strategic plan is being developed and encouraged the trustees to have discussions among themselves and with him after they have read this article and others to come. 
D. Wingspan Lunch and Awards
President Schaffer attended the May 1 Wingspan luncheon during which this year’s awards were acknowledged.  Wingspan students attended the April 13 Society of Professional Journalists’ (SPJ) Region IX Mark of Excellence competition, which includes Wyoming, Colorado, Utah, and New Mexico.  The Wingspan won first place for best all-around, non-daily student newspaper in the small college category and captured 12 other awards, more than any other small college.  Six of the 12 awards were for first place.  The first-place awards will advance to national competition at the SPJ national convention in Anaheim, California, August 24-26.  
5. BOARD REPORTS
A. Board Committee Reports – Board Chairwoman Carol Merrell serves on all committees.

1) Capital Campaign – Bill Dubois, Don Erickson 
Trustee Erickson reminded the Board of the Wednesday, May 29, 2013, Campaign Kickoff from 4:30 p.m. to 6:30 p.m. at the home of Sloan and Anna Marie Hales.  The event was rescheduled from April 15th due to snow closure. 

2) Strategic Planning – Bill Dubois, Ed Mosher
Trustee Mosher stated the first strategic planning meeting will be held Monday, May 10, from 1p.m. to 2:30 p.m. in the Board Room.   
3) Finance and Facilities – Kevin Kilty, Ed Mosher 

· Current and Auxiliary Fund Balance Sheet Reports
· Current and Auxiliary Fund Budget Reports
The Finance and Facilities Committee did not meet due to snow closures.
6. APPROVAL ITEMS 
A.
Recommendation to Procure Birthing Simulator for Nursing Program – Vice President Torvik
Nursing Program Director Jennifer Anderson explained the birthing simulator is a mother/baby unit.  The national trend is to move to simulation because it provides students with many more mother/baby scenarios, such as postpartum hemorrhaging and hypertension.  In addition, the use of simulators has increased patient safety, decreased medication errors, and increased student confidence.  
Trustee Dubois moved and Trustee Mosher seconded,

MOTION:  That the Board approves the purchase of a factory new NOELLE Birthing Simulator in the amount of $46,053.22. Funds for this purchase will come from Current Fund monies.  
DISCUSSION:  None
MOTION CARRIED unanimously.
B. Recommendation to Procure Fleet Vehicles – Vice President Hoglund
Vice President Hoglund stated two new vehicles will be added to the motor pool.  When the two new vehicles arrive, the two Campus Safety and Security vehicles currently being used will be removed from use and replaced with the next oldest vehicles.  
Trustee Mosher moved and Trustee Dubois seconded,

MOTION:  That the Board approves the purchase of two (2) factory new 2013 Sport Utility Vehicles in the amount of $57,460.00. Funds for this purchase will come from current fund monies.  
DISCUSSION:   In response to why the College does not purchase certified vehicles or does not lease vehicles, Vice President Hoglund explained new vehicles with few options are purchased because the College receives competitive pricing on these vehicles. 
MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 
C. Recommendation to Retain the Audit Services of McGee, Hearne & Paiz, LLP – Vice President Hoglund
Vice President Hoglund stated two responses to the request for proposal were received—one from a Salt Lake City firm and the other from McGee, Hearne & Paiz.  The responses to the Request for Proposal were reviewed by Trustee Kilty, Trustee Mosher, Accounting Services Director Herry Andrews, and Vice President Hoglund.  The bid submitted by McGee, Hearne & Paiz was very reasonable, and the firm has a long-standing relationship with the College.  The audit cost is paid from an audit account. 

Trustee Mosher moved and Trustee Erickson seconded,


MOTION:  That the Board approves and retains the services of McGee, Hearne & Paiz, LLP of Cheyenne WY for annual independent audit services in accordance with LCCC Professional Services Agreement No. PS13-932. Funds for this purchase will come from current fund monies.  

DISCUSSION: Above

MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 
D. Honors Policy (Brought forward from the April 3rd Study Session.) – President Schaffer
(The corresponding procedure may be found at http://policies.lccc.wy.edu under Academic Affairs.)
Trustee Lyttle moved and Trustee Dubois seconded,

MOTION:  That the Board approves the Honors Policy.
DISCUSSION:  Board Chairwoman Merrell asked if legal counsel had any concerns.  Legal Counsel Tara Nethercott had none.
MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 
E. Library: Patron Privacy Policy (Brought forward from the April 3rd Study Session.) – President Schaffer
(The corresponding procedure may be found at http://policies.lccc.wy.edu under Academic Affairs.)
Trustee Erickson moved and Trustee Lummis seconded,

MOTION:  That the Board approves the Library: Patron Privacy Policy.
DISCUSSION:  Board Chairwoman Merrell asked if legal counsel had any concerns.  Legal Counsel Tara Nethercott had none.
MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 
F. Limited Enrollment Programs Admission Policy (Brought forward from the April 3rd Study Session.) – President Schaffer
(The corresponding procedure may be found at http://policies.lccc.wy.edu under Academic Affairs.)

Trustee Lyttle moved and Trustee Lummis seconded,

MOTION:  That the Board approves the Limited Enrollment Programs Admission Policy.
DISCUSSION:  Trustee Mosher asked how programs are determined to be limited enrollment programs.  President Schaffer explained the determination is made when the number of clinical sites or stations (e.g., welding) is limited and when the number of applications exceed those limitations.  Other factors such as accreditation requirements may also apply.  At Trustee Mosher’s request a list of the limited enrollment programs will be forwarded to the trustees.  Board Chairwoman Merrell asked if legal counsel had any concerns.  Legal Counsel Tara Nethercott had none.
MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 
G. Alcohol Free Campus Policy (Brought forward from the April 3rd Study Session.) – Associate Vice President Murphy

(The corresponding procedure may be found at http://policies.lccc.wy.edu under Public Relations & Marketing.)

Board Chairwoman Carol Merrell asked that the policy’s name be changed to “Campus Alcohol Policy” to which she heard no objection. 
Therefore, Trustee Erickson moved and Trustee Mosher seconded,

MOTION:  That the Board approves the Campus Alcohol Policy.
DISCUSSION:  Board Chairwoman Merrell asked counsel if they had any legal concerns.  Legal Counsel Tara Nethercott had none and noted for the future that by her silence the Board would know she had no legal concerns and assured she would not hesitate to advise the Board if she had an otherwise opinion.   
MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 
On an unrelated matter, Trustee Erickson asked for some assurance that the College’s Vision Statement will be reviewed during the Monday, May 13th, Strategic Planning meeting.  President Schaffer assured the Vision Statement would be included and invited all trustees to attend Monday’s meeting or any future strategic planning meetings.  
7. ADDITIONAL ITEMS – Information Only

A. April 2013 Contracting and Procurement Report
B. February 20, 2013, Dinner Meeting Summary
C. March 6, 2013, Study Session Dinner Meeting Summary
D. March 6, 2013, Study Session Summary
E. April 3, 2013, Study Session Dinner Meeting Summary
F. April 3, 2013, Study Session Summary
G. Board Correspondence – Glenna Hammer
H. Historical List of Board Motions 2011-2013 
8. NEXT MEETINGS/EVENTS
· May 22 (Wednesday—moved from May 15th) – Board Dinner and Business Meetings
· Dinner – 6 p.m. – CCC 178/179 Private Dining Rooms – Dinner selections will be made from the Dining Hall Servery.

· Business Meeting – 7 p.m. – Petersen Board Room
· June 5 (Wednesday) – Study Session and Dinner
· Dinner – 6 p.m. – CCC 178/179 Private Dining Rooms – Dinner selections will be made from the Dining Hall Servery.
· Study Session – 7 p.m. – Petersen Board Room
9. PUBLIC COMMENT – Public comment on anything not on the agenda – None 
10. ADJOURNMENT of the May 8, 2013, Special Business Meeting of the Laramie County Community College District Board of Trustees – Board Chairwoman Carol Merrell
Board Chairwoman Carol Merrell adjourned the May 8, 2013, Special Business Meeting of the Laramie County Community College Board of Trustees at 10:13 p.m.
11. EXECUTIVE SESSION – An executive session was held. 
Prior to the adjournment of the May 8, 2013, Special Business Meeting, Trustee Mosher moved and Trustee Erickson seconded,

MOTION: That the Board of Trustees convenes an executive session.

NOTE:  Although not included in the formal motion, the executive session was held to discuss personnel matters.

MOTION CARRIED unanimously. 

Respectfully submitted,

Vicki Boreing

Board Recording Secretary
Items underlined and in blue text had corresponding attachments on the original agenda, which may be found at http://www.lccc.wy.edu/about/board/meetings. 
Items underlined and in blue text had corresponding attachments on the original agenda, which may be found at http://www.lccc.wy.edu/about/board/meetings. 

